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Western Front Association Chesterfield Branch – Meetings 2025 

Meetings start at 7.30pm and take place at the Labour Club, Unity House, Saltergate, Chesterfield S40 1NF 

January 7th . AGM + `Quintinshill 22nd May 1915 – Britain`s Worst Railway 

Disaster`  Grant Cullen. Meeting Cancelled     
    

February 4th 
AGM + Villages at War – Clowne and Barlborough in World War 1 
by Paul Burkitt.   

    

    

March 
 
 

4th Andrea Heatherington - "Scamps in Khaki" – criminal deserters' 
Deserters sometimes turned to crime to 

support themselves whilst on the run.  

April 1st 
Quintinshill 22nd May 1915 – Britain`s Worst Railway Disaster`  Grant 
Cullen.   

    

May 
 

6th 
 “Combat motivation and morale in British Empire armies in the 
two world wars' "  by Prof. Gary Sheffield 

    

June 3rd The Zeppelin Raids on Sheffield and Nottingham    by Ian Castle 

    

July 
  

1st 
  

Jutland – Clash of Titans  by Scott Lindgren 

    

August 5th Roy Larkin – topic to be confirmed 

    

September 
 2nd 

K'Motorcycle Despatch Riders In 1914'  by Nick Shelley.Nick 
describes the motorcyclists' contribution to the 1914 campaign, 
using their own words and their own previously unpublished 
photographs.         

October 
 7th After Kut – What ?.  Tony Bolton  
    

November 4th Peter Hart  topic to be confirmed 

    
    

December 
 2nd 

An Historians Wrongful Assumption ? - a short look at Sniping and 
how it developed in World War One. By Morris Charlton 
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Simon King R.I.P. 
 

  
 

It is my sad duty to report the sudden passing of one of our `regulars`, Simon who 
died several days before our February meeting rarely missed a Branch meeting was a 
well-known solicitor with legal firm, Elliot Mather. Our sincere condolences are 
expressed to his widow and family, friends and colleagues. 
 
Before our February meeting the Branch held its AGM, this having been held over 
following the cancellation of the January meeting. In the absence of Branch 
Treasurer, Jane Lovatt, Branch Secretary, Grant Cullen presented the financial 
report. Average meeting attendance was 23, down on the previous year, but in line 
with that of many other branches. GC said we hadn`t really recovered – numbers 
wise – from the covid lockdowns and the age demographics of attendees was 
contributing to this decline. In 2024 we had the passing of Roger Avill and several 
others who had previously been regulars found attending difficult due to health 
issues. Despite this the Branch is in good health financially which enabled us to 
purchase a new laptop computer and fully fund two outings – Cannock and 
Cambridge – the latter to view the replica `Whippet` World War One tank. GC 
thanked members for their continued support, including the donations of books for 
the raffle. The election of office bearers for 2025 took place – Chair – Jon-Paul 
Harding; Treasurer, Jane Lovatt ; Secretary, Grant Cullen; Publicity Administrator, 
Mark Macartney. The accounts are included in this newsletter.  
 
  
Any opinions expressed in this Newsletter /Magazine are not necessarily those of 

the Western Front Association, Chesterfield Branch, in particular, or the Western 

Front Association in general 



 

 

 

March Meeting 

For the March meeting will have a `debutant` speaker – 

Andrea Hetherington - "Scamps in Khaki" . Andrea will be 

speaking on how deserters sometimes turned to crime to 

support themselves whilst on the run. This talk looks at the 

ranks of fraudsters, thieves and murderers on the home 

front  

Originally from the North East of England, Andrea has a 
particular interest in the social history of the First World 

War.  Her own great grandfather was with the 180th Tunnelling Company and is 
buried somewhere near Givenchy. Based in Leeds, Andrea combines a career as a 
part-time criminal defence solicitor with that of an increasingly full-time historian. 
Andrea is the author of three books on the First World War – Lawnswood’s Great War 
Stories (Friends of Lawnswood Cemetery, 2015), Britain’s First World War Widows- 
the Forgotten Legion (Pen and Sword, 2018) and Deserters of the First World War – 
the Home Front (Pen and Sword, 2021).  She has also contributed chapters to 
several anthologies. 



 

Andrea has provided consultancy services to a number of Great War commemorative 
projects and conducted research for several strands of BBC programming. She is a 
regular speaker at a wide range of venues from academic conferences to family 
history societies. 
 

 

Secretary`s Scribbles 

Dear Members and Friends, 

Welcome to issue 109 of our newsletter. 

As mentioned elsewhere in this Newsletter, we 

were saddened to hear of the passing of Simon 

King just prior to the February meeting. 

Unfortunately Paul Burkitt`s presentation at the 

February meeting didn`t go to plan with and IT 

`glitch` which meant his presentation couldn`t be 

shown on screen and our Branch Chair, Jon-Paul bravely stood at the front with 

Paul`s lap top in his hands. I`m grateful to Paul for sharing his slides with us (all 60 

of them!) and these are included in this newsletter. Members of the respective 

Barlborough and Clowne Heritage Groups brought along some very interesting `pop 

up` banner illustrating the wonderful work they do in keeping alive the history of 

the villages.  

Elsewhere in this Newsletter you will see the latest list of Webinars being 
`broadcast` by the WFA….if you are interested in any of these please be sure to log 
on and book your `seat` - no cost! 
 
Next month it`s `Yours Truly` who will be doing the talk / presentation on `The 
Quintinshill Disaster – 22nd May 1915`. This was Britain`s worst ever railway disaster 
and cost the lives over 200 people  many of them from a battalion of Royal Scots en 
route to Liverpool to board a troopship bound for Gallipoli. During this presentation, 
there are two occasions when – and I make no apology – I get a wee bit emotional. 
I think when I get to those parts you will understand why. It is an event I have 
studied in depth and had an article published in a railway society magazine – this 
article was reproduced in the last Newsletter. 
 
As always, and correspondence or contributions, please don`t hesitate in sending to 
me. See you on 4th March 
 
Best wishes, Grant.    
 
07824628638;  grantcullen@hotmail.com   tgcullen1952@gmail.com 
 

mailto:grantcullen@hotmail.com
mailto:tgcullen1952@gmail.com


 

Some more WFA webinars on Monday evenings. 

 10th March 'From OTC to OCB: the professionalisation of the selection and training 

of junior temporary officers during the Great War' 

This talk by Charles Fair looks at the formation of the Officer Cadet Battalion (OCB) system 

in 1916 and how it developed out of the OTCs and precursor Schools of Instruction. It 

argues that by mid-1917 a highly professionalised system of OCBs had evolved, and that 

this sat within a broader framework for developing officers. This system produced officers 

of sufficient quality and quantity that it helped enable the BEF's success in 1918. 

To register for this webinar click here > From OTC to OCB 

 24 March 'The New Zealand Division in the Third Battle of Ypres' 

The year 1917 had been a year of growing professionalism for the New Zealand Division 

under its New Zealand commander Major-General Andrew Russell.  It, and Major-General 

John Monash's 3rd Australian Division, formed two of the four divisions in Lieutenant-

General Sir Alexander Godley's II ANZAC Corps.  This presentation by Chris Pugsley, who 

will be speaking from his home in New Zealand, assesses the reasons for failure which 

highlights the importance of Corps headquarters planning and preparations in achieving 

divisional success on the Western Front. 

To register for this webinar click here >   The New Zealand Division in the Third Battle 

of Ypres 

 

7 April 'British Cavalry on the Western Front'  

Of all the myths of the Western Front, those of the uselessness of cavalry and of stupid 

cavalry generals in high command are still among the strongest and most 

persistent, despite being overturned by decades of historical research. 

It is true that cavalry featured in all British battle plans, unlike those of the French and 

Germans. But the actual achievements of the cavalry, trained, equipped and used in ways 

unique to the British Army, show them to have been a valuable if controversial arm, with a 

fascinating and neglected story which will be described in this webinar by Prof Stephen 

Badsey 

To register for this webinar click here > British Cavalry on the Western Front 

Please do register to join other WFA members in supporting these webinars which will be 

the last of the year until Autumn. 

https://us02web.zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_YkW5RSjgQ5CztxAJCjbkKQ#/registration
https://us02web.zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_7BbJ_JUkSkKQzlkdNJ0AFg#/registration
https://us02web.zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_7BbJ_JUkSkKQzlkdNJ0AFg#/registration
https://us02web.zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_JcTVCmaHRcGfWugp-qC4mQ#/registration


 

 I`m grateful to member Edwin Astill for supplying the following 
article…..  

Project Ledger 

The WFA has recently introduced ‘Project. Ledger ‘ which aims to add 
address towns (Hometown) to the war pension ledger records they hold. 
I joined a team that is responsible for dealing with the Scottish 
pensioners. As well as transcribing the address we were asked to check 
that previous work on these records had got names and regimental 
numbers correct. 

For the most part these earlier transcribers had done a good job, 
although being in Asian countries they sometimes made a hash of the 
regimental names. Although not part of our remit we could also correct 
these as necessary. 

The screen shot below is an example of a record I had to correct 

Most of the cards are clearly written, but some of the original clerks’ 
handwriting posed problems. Quite often the more ‘educated’ hand 
proved to be the hardest to read (doctors take note!). The clerk who 
wrote the card above liked to put extra twiddly bits on his F and T, 
which confused the first transcriber. The results are below. I did a 
double check looking at other cards for this man confirming that 
‘Proudfoot’ not ‘Proudedoi’ was his name. 

Although the Hometown was clear, and as with many other cards, it was 
worth checking the spelling of the town name. As I have visited Moffat I 
knew that we had a surplus ’t’ on the card. It was therefore useful to 
check the spellings of town names I was not familiar with. 

The regimental names tended to be those of Scottish regiments but 
were not consistent. For example, some cards recorded ‘Black Watch’ 
whilst others used the alternative name ‘Royal Highlanders’. This could 
confuse users not familiar with the army at that time. For me the 
exercise added to my knowledge. Until now I’d never come across the 
Queen’s Own Royal Glasgow Yeomanry. 

One the card example the initials clearly should have read HLI, a 
regiment that cropped up quite a lot on going through the cards 



 

Project Ledger is a formidable undertaking, the table below showing 
how many records are involved - over one and a half million. 

Regions Approx Ledger Nos 

East Midlands 100k+ 

Eastern/London/South East 110k+ 

Ireland 76k+ 

North East 130k+ 

North West 310k+ 

Northern 140k+ 

Northern Island 44k+ 

Scotland 190k+ 

South West 100k+ 

Wales 120k_ 

West Midlands 170k+ 

Yorkshire 56k 

Although we see those who died commemorated on memorials we must 
not forget all those who returned home maimed in body and mind. 
Going through these cards is a sobering exercise, reminding me of men 
who returned to their home towns and villages with lives devastated by 
their experience. Their lives deserve to be remembered through these 
pension cards . 

 

 

 

 



 

February Meeting. 

With the business of the AGM out of the way, Branch Chair, Jon-Paul Harding 
introduced Paul Burkitt, who would be taking about `Barlborough and Clowne – 
Villages at War`. 

Prior to the meeting some members of the respective Heritage Groups had erected 
eight `pop up` banners illustrating the work of these local societies and the 
comprehensive researches on the respective villages, during and after, The Great 
War. 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 


